Budget jobs squeeze uses stick, carrot
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Intensive assistance for the most disadvantaged unemployed will be cut from one year to six months in a federal Budget that will tighten the Job Network and overhaul welfare. 

The revamp of the Government's $1 billion privatised employment program will also increase the obligation to seek work on job seekers in the intensive assistance program - to be renamed customised assistance.

They will have to meet heavier reporting requirements as part of a "stick and carrot" reform of the Job Network program.

The carrot is that they will be able to get more help from Job Network providers with the costs of finding a job - including grants for transport, clothes, training and possible wage subsidies.

Overhauling the Job Network will be accompanied by another series of changes in the welfare system aimed at moving people off benefits into workThe Prime Minister this week confirmed eligibility for the disability support pension would be toughened, as one of a series of cuts to be announced in the Budget on May 14.

The Job Network changes follow a Productivity Commission review of the program which privatised employment assistance. The commission recommended that the normal length of intensive assistance should be cut to six months from the present 12-month limit.

"Currently, activity with job seekers is most intense at the start and end of the program, with weak activity at other times," the commission said.

"Limiting the duration would compress much the same activity into a shorter period, and would arrest some of the demotivation that stems from inactivity."

The commission said that if intensive assistance had not succeeded in helping people into jobs in six months, they should move on to community work, Green Corps and Work for the Dole "that are likely to enhance social participation and produce a return to the community and to them".

The Government is likely to take up that proposal.

Under the new rules, people will only be able to have two periods of "customised assistance". At present, just over half those starting intensive assistance are doing so for the second or subsequent time.

To sharpen performance by providers, they will have to give clients a "service guarantee", promising to meet certain obligations, including specified access to facilities and advice.

The Government will set up a "job seeker account" to prevent providers short-changing the unemployed and to give them more flexibility in tailoring assistance to individuals.

Current funding arrangements have led to providers maximising their profits by investing most in people classed as "best risks". This can lead to the most disadvantaged job seekers receiving minimal assistance.

For job seekers unemployed for between three and 12 months there will be $10 million a year to help with travel and interpreter services. 

Those in customised assistance - unemployed more than a year or disadvantaged - will get about $850 for training help, wage subsidies, interpreter services, clothing , mobile phones, and transport.

After 12 months, extra cash - about $850 - will be available for those who receive a second period of customised assistance. 

The money will be administered by providers, who will only be able to spend it for this purpose and not retain it as profit.
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